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Jack J. Whittle

26 Calumet Lane
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203-222-0772 (home) / 203-243-0619 (mobile)
Jack.Whittle@ymail.com

October 15, 2013

Via email: RTM-PZ@westportct.gov
Westport Representative Town Meeting
Planning and Zoning Committee


Re: Relocation of Kemper-Gunn House to 35 Elm Street
Dear members of the 

RTM Planning and Zoning Committee:

I am a member (vice-chair) of the Planning & Zoning Commission, and write to you in connection with the RTM’s consideration of the P&Z Commission’s action at its September 19, 2013 meeting regarding the proposal to relocate the Kemper-Gunn house from 35 Church Lane to the southeast corner of the Baldwin Parking Lot, known as 35 Elm Street. As you know, a majority of the P&Z Commission sitting on September 19th (members Corwin, Lathrop, Jinishian and alternate Wetmore) voted to provide a negative report in response to the First Selectman’s request under Section 8-24 of the Connecticut Statutes to relocate the Kemper-Gunn House. Doing so effectively dooms the House to demolition inasmuch as the 35 Church Lane site has been approved for development as part of the Bedford Square project. I note that the developer has kindly held off demolishing the Kemper-Gunn House pending the RTM’s review of the P&Z Commission’s negative 8-24 report.
At the Commission’s hearings on July 25 and September 19, I described the reasons for my support of the proposal to relocate of the Kemper-Gunn House to the 35 Elm Street site. All but one of these reasons involve planning considerations, an element that some (including, oddly enough, those who did not support moving the house) have claimed is lacking at the P&Z Commission. A summary of the points I raised follows, with citations to relevant sections of Westport’s Plan of Conservation and Development (the “POCD”):
(1) The proposal, which was fully supported by the Historic District Commission, would result in the preservation of a historic structure which is characteristic of the charm and attractive streetscape of Westport’s “downtown” area (see p. 4-8 of  the POCD); 
(2) The proposal would preserve smaller retail spaces in the downtown area, which retains and supports “mom and pop” businesses in the downtown area (see p. 7-3 of the POCD); 
(3) The proposal would not generate any additional traffic or parking demands in the downtown area since the Kemper-Gunn House is already being used for commercial purposes at its current Downtown location (see p. 7-5 of the POCD);
(4) The proposed location was demonstrated to preserve the possibility of locating a large parking structure on the Baldwin Lot in the event that such a concept comes to fruition at some point in the future (see p. 7-4 of the POCD);
(5) In the event that a parking structure is built on the Baldwin Lot, the relocated Kemper-Gunn House would serve as an attractive visual element of the northeast side of Elm Street and help to buffer and screen the view of any parking structure (see p. 4-6 of the POCD);
(6) The loss of some parking spaces from the Baldwin Lot in order to accommodate the Kemper-Gunn House was an acceptable “cost” from a planning perspective since we are faced with the loss of a historic building which helps define the character of the downtown area (see p. 4-8 of the POCD); 
(7) The proposal would greatly enhance the appearance of the Elm Street “streetscape” and the Kemper-Gunn House would function as an attractive buffer and transitional use between the Downtown business district and the residential areas adjacent to the Baldwin Lot  (see p. 7-1 of the POCD);
(8) The proposal would have no detrimental impact on the ability to redevelop the downtown area in the manner currently being contemplated, such as repurposing of the Parking-Harding Lot (see p. 4-12 of the POCD); and

(9) The proposal was not objected to by any adjacent residents, but rather was the subject of nearly unanimous support from not just a few, but literally hundreds of town residents, as well as the Downtown 2020 Committee.

I would also point out that the private-municipal partnership which the Kemper-Gunn House proposal represents is exactly the sort of thing which Westport will be turning to in the future as we consider how to accomplish projects in Town which are consistent with our stated planning goals and objectives.
I did take note of the arguments raised by those who opposed the proposal to move the Kemper-Gunn House to 35 Elm Street. Two of those who opposed the proposal primarily based their objection on the claim that the architectural style of the Kemper-Gunn House (which is built in the traditional Queen Anne style) demanded large lawns and green-scape that were not being provided for in the proposal (and hence, the proposal should be denied).  Aside from being a bit nonsensical (architectural arrogance notwithstanding, this isn’t a southern plantation style home but rather a Queen Anne, of which there are many beautiful and historically accurate examples located in highly-urban areas with absolutely no lawns, such as San Francisco), one’s personal tastes regarding the architectural style of a house are of no relevance to a Section 8-24 request, especially so where, as here, the HDC has unanimously determined the Kemper-Gunn House to be historically significant. 
Another member who voted against the proposal seemed to base his argument on the premise that, if the House was moved to 35 Elm Street, the Parking-Harding Lot along the Saugatuck River could not be redeveloped as he envisioned - although the logic of that argument is hard to follow at best. That member suggested the Kemper-Gunn House be moved instead to an area “across from Town Hall”, which one assumes to be on some portion of Veteran’s Green. Locating the Kemper-Gunn House on some portion of Veteran’s Green would seem to be entirely at odds with one of the main goals of the POCD, being the preservation of the Town’s open spaces, especially where open green spaces in the Downtown area are concerned; so it is hard to attach much legitimacy to that proposal.
These grounds, which formed the basis of the four votes to deny the proposal to move the Kemper-Gunn House to 35 Elm Street, can be found in the resolution of the P&Z Commission to provide a negative 8-24 report in this matter. 

I am sorry my schedule does not permit me to attend your hearing on October 16, 2013 in person, but I wanted you to have in hand the reasons for my vote to support the proposal to save and relocate the Kemper-Gunn House. I ask you to carefully consider these reasons (and their support in the POCD), as well as those offered by the Commission members who voted to oppose the move.

Sincerely,


Jack J. Whittle 
